  MINUTES of a meeting of GREAT PAXTON PARISH COUNCIL held in the Community Room, Great Paxton     Primary School, Great Paxton on Monday 10th January 2022. 

  PRESENT: Councillors P Goodyer (Vice-Chairman) in the Chair, G. Addison, C Hall and Mrs J Jackson. 
  IN ATTENDANCE: County Councillor S Ferguson and seven Members of the public.
1.   APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE & DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
   Apologies for absence from the meeting were received on behalf of Parish Councillors Mrs J Peters and R Widdowson and District Councillor R J West. 
   Councillor P Goodyer declared a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest in Minute No 5(i) which related to a Planning Application at 4 Church Lane as a neighbour to the proposed development site. Councillor Goodyer remained in the room but did not speak on the application.  

2.      COMMENTS AND OBSERVATIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC & COUNTY COUNCILLOR
                 County Councillor Stephen Ferguson
                 Councillor Ferguson reported that the County Council had cancelled its full meeting in December given the increase in new variant Coronavirus cases locally and had a ‘scaled back’ meeting in January.  
                 He added that he had spent some time looking at maintenance of verges with a resident on Paxton Hill who he introduced to the meeting.  On a different subject, Mr N Sanders addressed the Parish Council and requested permission to clear, improve and restore the ‘horse pond’ adjacent to the Church gate in Church Lane.  Councillors were pleased to receive Mr Sanders offer and 

                 RESOLVED 
                      that the offer from Mr N Sanders to clear the ‘horse pond’ be accepted.   
                  Public Comments
                  Several items of concern were raised by those present –
i. Clearance of 30mph sign, Paxton Hill
ii. Re instatement of ‘No Cycling’ Sign, Paxton Hill 

     Both had been the subject of several reports to CCC Highways over recent months and it was agreed to    
raise them again at a meeting with the new Highways Officer on 13th January.

iii. Ditch adjacent to Saxon Green: This had been cleared recently but the spoil was preventing the rainwater run off down Adams Lane from flowing into the ditch.   The Clerk agreed to raise the problem with the builder who was returning to the site that week.

iv. Storm Drain, Adams Lane: Noted that there appeared to be a blockage which was causing ‘bubbling’ of water out of a storm drain at the junction of Rectory Close/Towgood Way and Adams Lane.  Agreed that this would also be raised with the Highways Officer at this week’s meeting.  

v. Dangerous Parking, Junction of London Lane/High Street: Clerk agreed to report to the PCSO.
vi. Premature removal of 30mph speed sign ahead of MVAS installation:  Noted that the new posts had been installed but that the early removal of the former speed signs had exacerbated the number of vehicles speeding through the High Street over the Christmas period.  The Clerk undertook to draw this to the attention of the County Council for the benefit of other parishes and to confirm arrangements for the installation.  
3.      COMMUNITY SHOP REPORT   
      In presenting his apologies to the Clerk, Andy Wylde had stated that there were no significant updates to report to the meeting.
 4.       MINUTES
          The Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 29th November 2021 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Vice Chairman.  
5.      PLANNING MATTERS: NEW APPLICATION & UPDATE (IF ANY) ON PROPOSED DEVELOPMENTS        
   
i .  Demolition of existing single storey rear extension, outbuilding and conservatory to be   replaced
   by two storey rear extension with porch extension to the front elevation. Works also include   
 enlargement of first floor window to principal elevation and creation of off-street parking and associated landscaping, 4 Church Lane: 21/02656/HHFUL
   RESOLVED

        that, having considered the associated documents (a copy of which had been circulated in advance), the District Council be advised that the Parish Council had no objections to this application.

ii . Proposed Glass House, Land Adjacent, 9 Church Lane: 21/01939/FUL: Noted that this application had     been refused by the District Council on 24th December 2021.

iii . 74 High Street, Variation of C2 (Plans) for 19/00959/FUL to amend the design of the detached 5 bed dwelling: 21/02150/S73 and;

iv .  22 Rectory Close, Two Storey Side & Single Storey Side Extension: 21/02301/HHFUL 
 The Clerk reported that both applications were ‘pending decision’.

v.    Land behind No 33 High Street: Any News?

        As the Vice- Chairman knew a person associated with the current owners, a Sandy Charity, he undertook 
     to pass their details onto the residents present to allow them to express an interest in the proposed sale. 

6.       SAXON GREEN 

           The Clerk reported that the major work to improve drainage within the play space had been completed 
    just before Christmas.  The area would remain taped off for as long as possible to allow the new grass to 
    settle.  A fine mesh cover had been ordered and would be fitted to the pipe entrance in the ditch.  The 
    Adult Gym had also been installed on 5th January.  Councillors were made aware of a complaint that had 
    been received in respect of the location of the gym and were reminded that this had been decided 

    following a site survey and in recognition of the desire to avoid interference with the football area, avoid 
    being too close to neighbouring houses, to be away from the fenced play space, tree cover and on level 
    ground. 
            Given the work on site since the last meeting, no regular inspection had been undertaken.

            In response to a question about responsibility for maintenance of the ditch that runs up Adams Lane 

     beyond Saxon Green, the Clerk undertook to raise this at the meeting with the Highways Officer.   County 
     Councillor Ferguson mentioned that the County Council had made funds available to clear riparian water 
     courses should this be necessary.
7.         LHI APPLICATIONS: UPDATE (IF ANY)
            The meeting noted that the MVAS would be collected from the County Council by Councillor Hall on 24th 
     January.  Despite having been chased, there still was no word from the County Council on the anticipated 
     start date for the installation of the ‘Buffer Zone’ on Paxton Hill.
             In terms of the Feasibility Study for improvements to the footpath adjacent to the High Street, for 70 
    
      metres from Church Lane towards Manor Farm and notwithstanding the estimated cost of the works, 
      doubts over value for money and impact on the Parish Council’s budget, Councillors 
              RESOLVED

                   that the outcome of the Feasibility Study be approved for further consideration by the County 

            Council and the possibility of financial support towards the project from the District Council’s 
            
            CIL Fund, Highways England and Cotton Wind Farm be explored.  
8.        COMMUNITY INFRASTRUCTURE LEVY(CIL) FUNDING: 2022 – ROUND TWO

            Further to the previous Minute, the Parish Council was made aware that the current round of funding 
     was open to applicants who had schemes that were sufficiently advanced and able to satisfy all 

     necessary business, financial and organisational requirements.   Those applicants needing time to 

     develop their projects had been assured that there would be a further round of funding in the new 

     financial year.  With this in mind, the Parish Council agreed to consider potential future projects.  
9.         UPDATES 
a. Speed Watch: Councillor Hall reported that the Team had undertaken an exercise on 1st December, but not since, because of poor weather and covid restrictions.  Of the 89 vehicles recorded during a non-busy time, 10% were speeding and travelling between 36-40mph.  Further sessions would be programmed in the future.   Councillor Mrs Jackson reported that the barrier at the bottom of Paxton Hall/start of the High Street had been repaired.  
b. Notice Board Repairs/Village Entrance Refurbishment: The Clerk reported that materials for both projects had been purchased and that TCJ Property would be looking at the jobs that week.  

c. Bridge Foot/Cycle Path: No progress to report.  
d. Her Majesty’s Platinum Jubilee Celebrations: Councillor Hall reported that it had been agreed that a small wooden coin would be presented from the Parish Council to all Great Paxton School pupils to commemorate the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee.  These would cost 50/60p each and he would hope that arrangements could be made for an occasion when a formal presentation might take place.   
e. Highways, Footpaths, Trees etc: Having discussed the content of a report received from K Fergusons Ltd following a survey of trees on Parish Council land (a copy of which was circulated to Councillors) it was 
               RESOLVED

                     that the works required to trees on Parish Land in Great Paxton following a tree survey 

       undertaken by K Fergusons Ltd be authorised at a cost of £2155. 
               Councillor Goodyer undertook to pass on to the Clerk the number of the Streetlight outside The 
Bell 
so it could be reported to appropriate authority.  

 10.        FINANCE MATTERS
      Having noted the bank and financial statements for the period to 10th January and card payments since        the last meeting, it was
      RESOLVED

a. that the following payments be approved –

30th Nov: Hire or Buy Group Ltd (Saxon Green Project)                           £1438.04


1st Dec: Madingley Mulch (Saxon Green Project)                                      £336.80

 
(Reimbursed J Peters)                                     


7th Dec: Bedford Turf Supplies (Saxon Green Project)                              £653


13th Dec: Ibbetts (Notice Boards & Village Entrance Materials)             £84.86


13th Dec: Total Energies (Street Lighting Energy)                                      £390.02


17th Dec: Easiprint                                                                                           £161.24


18th Dec: Hire & Buy Group Ltd (Saxon Green Ditch                                 £274.26


Materials/Equipment)                                                                                      


23rd Dec: TCJ Property Maintenance                                                            £4431.71


29th Dec: SLCC – Annual Membership                                                           £112


6th Jan: CGM Grounds Maintenance (Dec)                                                   £260


10th Jan: Total Energies (Street Lighting Energy)                                         £126.88


Parish Clerk – Reimbursement of expenses                                                  £36


(Mileage: 8 x Great Paxton Visits @ .45p per mile) 


Parish Clerk – Salary from 3rd December to 7th January                           £436.88


2022 (6 weeks)   


HMRC (PAYE – Parish Clerk)                                                                             £109.27


(includes .07 online payment fee)                                                                             

b. that, given his absence, Councillor Widdowson be requested to verify and sign the bank reconciliations from 29th October to 31st December at the next meeting.

11.       DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
       Noted – 21st March 2022 at 8pm.
Chairman

